Girdwood Land Use Committee

Meeting on February 13, 2017
 Minutes Final

Agenda Item LUC 1702-01: 
Call to order 7:03PM Brian Burnett
LUC attending are:  Brian Burnett, Di Powers
Tim Cabana is absent.
February 13, 2017 Regular Meeting Agenda Approved
January 9, 2017 Regular LUC Meeting Minutes Approved
LUC Officer reports – None
Announcements:

GBOS/LUC joint quarterly meeting is scheduled for MON March 20, 2017 at 6PM in the Girdwood Community Room.
Agenda Item LUC 1702-02:  Public Comment
Jerry Fox announces that there is free tax assistance available at the Girdwood Community Room from 12-4 on 
THU Feb 16.

Agenda Item LUC 1702-03: Committee reports:

Trails Committee Report (Carolyn Brodin)
Trails Committee met on Feb 7.  

Discussed annexation of land to be voted on in special election ballot in April, update will be later in LUC agenda

Discussed Girdwood Nordic Ski Club proposed trails, which are later in this LUC agenda

Working on Girdwood Trails Management Plan, and should have draft to present to full trails committee and LUC in April/May

Received update from Girdwood Mtn Bike Alliance and their January Fundraiser

Discussed summer 2017 trail work. Hiring SCA for 3 weeks of trail work and will be deciding where to focus the SCA crew’s work.

Girdwood Area Plan Review Committee (Diana Livingston & Lewis Leonard)

Diana and Lewis met with Kyle and Margaret to work out direction to move forward.

Discussed delegating tasks and assigning committee members to specific areas to work on.

Reviewed list of committee members

Mike Edgington was able to help committee by transferring scanned of existing document in to editable format.

Girdwood Area Plan review was discussed at MOA/GBOS meeting in January.  Hal Hart, city planning director, stated he will be ready to put together a meeting with the stakeholders in the process and the review committee members.  Robin Ward with HLB has also stated that they will assist with $10,000 with $10,000 matching funds.  Diana Livingston is working on finding the $10,000 in matching funds.
Cemetery Committee (Kyle Kelley) 

Feasibility study came back positive for use of land for cemetery.

Now working toward design and engineering.

CRW report is posted on GBOS website:  www.muni.org/gbos.
Title 21, Chapter 9 Review Committee (Tim Cabana & Marco Zaccaro)
Tim Cabana provided his thoughts on changes to Title 21 Chapter 9.  Kyle organized those items so that they can be shared with others.  Working on designing a process to work through proposed changes and present them to community.  Marco will have some time soon to work through this in upcoming months. Marco states that although there are some easy design-type features that could be addressed easily, these are not the items that are prohibitive to development. 
Lewis Leonard recommends tackling the project in phases instead of taking on the whole project at once.

Girdwood Land Use Committee Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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HLB Commission Report (Diana Livingston)

HLB commission met on Feb 9 and approved use of 3 HLB held lots for Cook Inlet Housing Authority for housing/retail/office space development in downtown Anchorage between 7th and 8th avenues.
Friends of the Skate Park (Kyle Kelley)
Upcoming meeting on WED 2.15 at 7PM in the Girdwood Community Room.

Work party scheduled for May 20

Parks and Rec is assisting with survey of skate park users to run throughout the summer and provide input on future work in the park.

Other:

Interpretive signs for Town Square Park are in draft form.  Please take a look and provide comments.

Old Business:
Agenda Item LUC 1611-06:
Update on ballot measure to annex uninhabited land so that municipal funds can be used to work (trails) within those parcels.  
Clerk’s office and MOA legal find that it is best to hold this as a special election ballot at the April MOA election.  This will allow for printed map to be included, to show clearly the parcels to be annexed.  IF this measure passes, it will allow Parks and Rec staff and funds from GVSA to be spent on trails/trailheads, including Hand Tram, California Creek/Abe’s Trail, and Virgin Creek Trail.
Agenda Item LUC 1701-04:
Liquor License renewals for Tesoro 2 Go Mart, Double Musky, Alyeska Resort & Silvertip Grill
Tesoro, Double Musky and Alyeska Resort were discussed in January at LUC.  Silvertip renewal came up a little later.  No comments received on any of these liquor license renewals. This will also be discussed at GBOS next week.  

New Business:
Agenda Item LUC 1702-04:
Girdwood Nordic Ski Club proposal for additional multi-use, four season trail system.
Deb Essex provided historical perspective on quality groomed trails in Girdwood for Nordic skiing. From the outset, the Nordic 5K trail was designed for FIS race quality in order to hold NCAA level races, for ski only in winter, no multi-use.  Outside of Alaska, fees for trail building, etc are paid for through user fees (ie pay to ski on Nordic trails).  In Alaska, trails are developed by ski clubs. GNSC was formed in 2008 and began fundraising to build the trail, which began in 2010 and was completed in 2014.  During that time, GNSC also worked on improving grooming, purchasing snow machine for grooming, adding volunteers to groomer roster.  GNSC has worked on collaborative relationships with Four Valleys Community School, have held public waxing clinics and other events. USFS which allowed for grooming in Turnagain Pass last winter. Last week UAA Invitational sprint relay was held on the Nordic 5K loop. Winter multi-use trails and trail users in Girdwood have benefitted greatly from Girdwood Nordic Ski Club activities.

Survey comments received by GNSC are positive, and respondents are expressing desire for more trails.  Desired features are less hills than Nordic loop, narrower width, multi-use (bike, hike, snowshoe), and pet-friendly trails that connect to other trails all allow for more loop options in the valley.  Additional benefit is that the ski trails are a method for the GVFD to provide response to trails at back of the valley.
Deb introduced Bill Spencer, who designed the current draft trail concept.  

Concept was originally presented to GTC in the fall, and since then they’ve been presenting to the community and published information in the Anchorage paper, Nordic Skier paper, local Girdwood newspaper

Proposed trail is currently flagged.
Terrain selected within the area is densely forested with interesting terrain features.

GTC has reviewed proposed trail alignment and have the following areas of concern:

Trail width and trail clearing:  

GNSC goal is to develop safe trail with adequate space for two-way traffic and allow snow to fall on trail. At this time, the expected clearing width is 20’ to create a 3.5 meter wide trail bed.


Trail proximity to less developed Stumpy’s trail:

Working with GTC to find alignment that is less impact on other trails.  Paul Crews states that north end of proposed trail alignment is on Stumpy’s trail alignment.  GNSC states they are willing to look at other options.

Location of Trailheads:

GNSC open to using other trail head locations.  Access from airport land for trail construction is likely best routing for that purpose.  GNSC states that access from public land is better than from private land.  Access from new Arlberg Parking is great; access from church parking at Alyeska Resort is not as ideal.
Upgrade existing trails instead of building a new one:

Iditarod National historic trail bed is too narrow up-valley and currently has boardwalks that are not conducive to skiing.

CPG Cat track is part of the current alignment plan, to connect and create loop option.

Consider other trail surface instead of packed gravel.

Nordic 5K was able to use gravel that was locally sourced from the trail.  Portions that were filled with wood chips were successful, but they eventually decompose and create areas for water to pool.

GTC has requested that GNSC collaborate with special working committee to look at alternatives to current trail concept.
Comments from the public:
Jerry Fox seeks confirmation of the process:

Kyle Kelley says:

First step is getting GTC support 

Next need LUC support (Deb says they’ll not seek to proceed at LUC until GTC process complete)

LUC and GTC support will bring the topic up to GBOS

GBOS decision will go forward to HLB, then Anchorage Assembly 

Ultimately back to HLB for permitting

Bob Dugan states that he has no issue with the alignment, but the trail is wider than he would like.  He recommends 4’ width.

Mike Edgington:  Who has participated in the survey produced by GNSC?  GNSC sent out to their membership, and provided it to Margaret, who sent it to GTC email list.  

Carolyn Brodin:  GTC has spent at least 5 hours in discussion of the proposed trail.  GTC represents all trail users, not only the skier population.  3.5 meter trail with 20’ clearing width, plus ditching, drainage and banking of the trail creates possibility of a trail that is impactful of other routes nearby.  Carolyn recalls that GTC and Chugach Powder Guides worked together to create the snow cat trail alignment very successfully.  Carolyn re-states the GTC desire to set up a sub-committee with GTC and GNSC to find solutions cooperatively.
Bill Spencer states that trail width is always a concern in trail conceptual planning.  He encourages group to check out the Larson Lake Trail in Talkeetna, which he recently designed.  Deb Essex states that areas disturbed for trail construction fill in pretty quickly.  Already to Nordic 5K has saplings that need to be pulled.  Beaver Pond Trail used to be a logging road, and now that width is barely discernable.

Paul Crews says that GTC is interested in trail and can work on the alignment to make it work for everyone with routing the trail properly.  He expresses desire to preserve the canyon area on the north end of the proposed alignment.  There is plenty of room to move the proposed trail away from Stumpy’s trail so that it can be enjoyed peacefully.  Area along the canyon rim should be preserved as a footpath.

Brendon Raymond Yacoubian:  Concerned about cutting forest for trail as there are not unlimited areas of contiguous forest, as you can see on the map.  Also, he says he’s not supportive of dog-friendly trail as owners are not responsible with leash and waste.
Julie Jonas:  Previous rendition of the proposed trail had an intersection in the center of the loop.  Deb says that this junction was removed because GNSC is not certain where the intersection will occur.  Shorter loop trail is still planned.  Julie asks if there will be updated maps responding to community input?  Deb says she’ll collect input and Bill Spencer will produce updated maps. Julie states that she appreciates the grooming work that is being done on the 5k and other Nordic trails.  She asks how this new trail would be maintained.  Deb says that with better grooming equipment and more volunteer groomers, all the trails can now be maintained in about 2 hours.  Adding these trails to the list would still be within the capacity of the grooming crew.  Some clubs grow to the point that they need to hire a grooming crew and/or get additional equipment.

Julie Raymond Yacoubian:  Prefers more primitive trails to maintain the special qualities of Girdwood’s dense forest.   Not every trail needs to provide for all users. Prefers not to have trails be dog-friendly.  Proposed trail mirrors existing trail, and she’d rather not improve this section. 

Kalie Harrison: Possible to design trail not for skate skiing?  Deb Essex says that this is kind of like ski area not allowing snowboards; it excludes an important segment of trail users.  Typically younger skiers are skate skiing.

Marco Zaccaro states that as a skate skier he was skeptical about the 5k loop initially.  He appreciates that it is skiable with just 6” of snow, when no other trails are usable.

Steve Halverson:  Similar to Paul Crews, he’s been attending GTC for the last few months.  He recommends that the GNSC work on sub-committee with GTC for resolution of alignment and width issues.  Impact to other trails is not just in trail crossings, but in visibility also.

Joslyn Stinson:  Skate skier who also coaches Jr. High xc team.  She likes the idea of more trails that are good for skiers who are learning.

Matt Wedeking:  One of the original members of GNSC.  Kids are participating in Jr. High Nordic program and with FVCS Nordic ski program.  His family is enjoying xc skiing and are looking for more grooming and more trails. Matt asks Deb how these trails will be funded.  Deb states that just as the 5k Loop was funded, this one would be:  Grants, corporate sponsors, member funding.

Kathy Holmes:  Great to have more established trails for multi-use.  There are lots of primitive trails.

Jim Renkert:  Appreciates concern about primitive trails; there aren’t that many locations that have the infrastructure in place to create this caliber of trail.

Carolyn Brodin discusses relative widths of existing trails:

Cat track is approx. 30’ wide

Enchanted Forest is 20’ wide, without ditching or drainage

5k loop varies between 40-100 ft.

Jerry Fox asks GNCS if they will work with GTC on sub-committee.  Deb answers yes, GNSC will participate in sub-committee discussions to work on solutions to create a ski trail agreeable to GTC.
Bill Spencer:  Building trails in this area may be a way to preserve them from other development.

Brian Burnett:  Trails advocate.  Trails are part of healthy, diverse economic environment that brings additional funds in to the local economy and is positive to the community.

Agenda Item LUC 1702-05:
Discuss Agenda topics for the GBOS/LUC Joint Meeting on March 20.
No action on this item now.  Agenda will be set at the March 13 LUC meeting.
Agenda Item LUC 1702-06:
Cirque Property (Alyeska Resort) introducing a proposal for a text amendment to the 21.09-2 table of allowed uses, amending GRST1 and GRST2 to place a ‘T’ in their respective columns in the Marijuana Retail Sales Establishment Row. (Marco Zaccaro & Randall Call)
Marco presents that there is now allowable location for marijuana retail sales on the east side of the Girdwood valley.  Alyeska Resort is seeking a text amendment to allow sales at GRST1 and GRST2.  GRST1 describes the base area including the Daylodge, parking lots, Jade Shop area, Jack Sprat, Sitzmark, and condos next door to Sitz.  Owners of these areas are:  Alyeska Resort, Jade Shop, Jack Sprat and private owners of condos.

GRST 2 describes part of the lower mountain ski terrain at the base of ch 7 and the hotel and parking areas.

Marco states that there is no proposal at this time for a marijuana retail store.  This is a step to make such an enterprise possible in the future.

Meeting adjourned 9:25PM
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